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You previously applied to this Board for an upgrade to your characterization of service and were 
denied on 14 June 2016.  Before this Board’s denial, the Naval Discharge Review Board also 
denied your request for relief in March 2012. 
 
You enlisted in the Navy and began a period of active duty on 12 February 2007.  On  
30 November 2009 and 1 December 2009, you were counseled concerning deficiencies in your 
performance and responsibilities.  On 3 December 2009, you received non-judicial punishment 
(NJP) for assault.  During the period from 3 December 2009 to 1 January 2010, you received five 
additional counselings concerning deficiencies in your performance, responsibilities and personal 
behavior.  The record shows that your final conduct average was 2.3.   
 
Unfortunately, the documents pertinent to your administrative separation are not in your official 
military personnel file (OMPF).  Notwithstanding, the Board relies on a presumption of 
regularity to support the official actions of public officers and, in the absence of substantial 
evidence to the contrary, will presume that they have properly discharged their official duties.  
Based on the information contained on your Certificate of Release or Discharge from Active 
Duty (DD Form 214), you were separated from the Navy on 20 May 2010, with a “General 
(Under Honorable Conditions),” characterization of service, your narrative reason for separation 
is “Misconduct (Pattern of Misconduct),” your separation code is “GKA,” and your reenlistment 
code is “RE-4.”   
 
The Board carefully considered all potentially mitigating factors to determine whether the 
interests of justice warrant relief in your case in accordance with the Wilkie Memo.  These 
included but were not limited to your supporting documentation and your desire for a discharge 
upgrade.  The Board also considered your contentions that: (1) your conduct was based on 
“racial profiling”; (2) your discharge should be based on performance not race; and (3) because 
of your illness at the time of your discharge and your “racist command” you felt that you were 
targeted.  For purposes of clemency consideration, the Board noted you did not provide 
supporting documentation describing post-service accomplishments, or advocacy letters. 
 
As part of the Board’s review, a qualified mental health professional reviewed your request and 
provided the Board with an AO on 20 April 2022.  The AO stated in pertinent part: 
 

Among available records, there is no evidence of a mental health diagnosis in 
military service.  In-service, it appears that the Petitioner was closely evaluated 
and while Psychosocial and Environmental stressors were noted, no mental health 
diagnosis was assigned.  Post-service, the VA has granted service connection for 
Major Depressive Disorder, and his PTSD diagnosis appears to be attributed to 
childhood trauma.  While his misconduct and counselings do follow a purported 
deployment in 2008/2009, his personal statement and medical records are lacking 
sufficient detail to establish a nexus with his misconduct.  Additional records 
(e.g., service medical records describing the Petitioner’s diagnosis and symptoms 
in service, or records detailing his misconduct) are required to render an alternate 
opinion. 

 






